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such evaluations shoula be established. 

The principles, procedures, and ideas contained 
in this manual could--and, in my opinion, should--be 
adopted for rural and small urban transit services. 
I would encourage federal and state agencies to 

transit planners and operations consultants are 
called on to assist in the development of rural 
transit systems, consideration should be given to 
developing a performance evaluation procedure at 
that time. 

to the development of rural transit. However, when 
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the real needs of an area are considered and incor­
porated in the planning process, progress can he 
made. More important, the planning effort can serve 
as a means of establishing a framework for the mea­
surement and evaluation of operating and financial 
performance. 

The results can yield major benefits to transit 
riders, funding agencies, and transit system 
managers. It is hoped that, through these efforts, 
rural transit services will be established and 
operated long after federal transit aid is 
t .P.rmi n;::itP<l .. 

Organizational Planning for Contracted Rural Public 

Transit Services 
ROBERT A. ROBLIN 

A framework for organizing a transit authority to contract with the private 
sector for service delivery is presented. It is based on a case study of the 
Franklin County, Massachusetts, Regional Transit Authority. Public pressure 
is mounting for a reduction in the size of government and the return of many 
functions to the private sector. Transit authorities in rural and small urban 
communities can meet this challenge by contracting with private-sector organi· 
zations for the delivery of transit services. Use of contracted services will 
change the focus of the authority's management. Based on a clear division 
of functional responsibilities between the authority and the contractor, 
planners must construct an organizational framework to reflect the 
authority's functions and to provide the managerial skills requirnd to direct 
the contractor and evaluate performance. Overemphasizing any single area of 
skill will diminish the effectiveness of the authority in meeting local transpor­
tation needs. 

Organizers of new rural and small urhan transit 
systems have as major tasks in the planning process 
the evaluation and selection of a service-delivery 
mechanism and the definition of an organization to 
manage the service. Since the enactment of the 
Urban Mass Transportation Act of 1964, transit 
service has increasingly been delivered by public 
transportation authorities. These authorities, 
under the direction of appointed governing bodies, 
have not only established overall operating policies 
and service goals and objectives but have also 
assumed responsibility for the operation of the 
transit system. Consequently, private operators 
have been reduced in number and now primarily pro­
vide intercity and highly specialized transportation 
services. 

A large number of rural communities have extended 
this precedent to their service areas, where they 
have assumed the responsibility for delivering 
transit service under the aegis of an existing unit 
of government (e.g., municipality or county) or a 
special-purpose agency such as a regional transit 
authority (RTA). As a result, the number of pri­
vately owned and/or operated rural transit systems 
is limited. For example, a 1981 directory of the 
U.S. Department of Transportation (l_l reports 91 
private operators, which represents only 26· 8 per­
cent of all transit operators. 

However, implementing transit 
private operators under contract 

service by using 
to a transit au-

thority should not be discounted as a viahle option 
by organizers and planners of new systems since it 
affords a number of benefits: 

1. The size 
transit within 

of the organization responsible for 
the governmental structure of the 

service area is minimized. 
2. Private operators may already be providing 

service, and their experiences can be tapped to 
improve the quality of transit. 

3. Private operators may be more sensitive to the 
need for efficient and reliable service since the 
health of their business rests on providing a qual­
ity product. 

4. A major source of funding for rural systems, 
the Section 18 funding program (Urban Mass Transpor­
tation Act of 1964, as amended), encourages the use 
of private operators in rural and small urban areas. 

The use of private operators under contract to an 
RTA, however, affects many of the functions per­
formed by the authority's staff. These changes in 
the functional organization of the authority should 
be addressed in the planning stage to enhance the 
likelihood of meeting the system's goals and ohjec­
ti ves · Specifically, the transit authority must be 
organized and staffed to monitor and manage the 
contract(s) with the private operator(s). The 
authority must also be capable of translating tran­
sit needs into specific contractual terms. Finally, 
the transit authority must ensure that the private 
operator's organizational structure is responsive to 
the authority and transit users. 

The purpose of this paper is to define some of 
the issues inherent in the organizational planning 
of a public transit authority that desires to pro­
vide service via contracts with private operators. 
Its contents are based on a case study of the Frank­
lin County, Massachusetts, RTA ( FRTA). Under the 
laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, RTAs, 
with the exception of the Massachusetts Bay Trans­
portation Authority, are prohibited from operating 
transit service. Therefore, each RTA must contract 
with a private operator to deliver transportation to 
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members of the service community. The experience of 
FRTA provides a base of knowledge from which orga­
nizers of new systems can benefit. 

Prior to nefining the organizational impacts of 
private operators on transit authorities, this paper 
reviews the characteristics of the FRTA organiza­
tion. This is followed by a set of organizational 
planning guidelines for communities planning new 
systems to be operated by private contractors. 

BACKGROUND 

Franklin County, located in northwest Massachusetts, 
had a total population in 1970 of 59 210. The major 
activity center of the county, Greenfield, is cen­
trally located. In 1976, the county received the 
first Section 147 grant (Federal-Aid Highway Act of 
1973), which established the "LINKS" transit system. 
Under the grant, fixed-route transit service was 
established from Greenfield to major destinations in 
the east, west, north, and south regions of the 
county. Demand-responsive service was also imple­
mented to serve the elderly and the handicapped. 
The service was funded locally by appropriations 
f ram the county Human Services Agency and the De­
partment of Public Welfare [Title XIX (Social Secu­
rity Act) funds]. After the expiration of the 
grant, service was continued with funding from the 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts, Title XIX, an appro­
priation from the county budget, and some remaining 
Section 14 7 funds that were available to support 
transportation services for the hanrlicapped. Con­
currently, efforts were initiated to organize and 
implement an RTA to ensure the long-term presence of 
transit services in the county. As a result, FRTA 
was formed in November 1978. The governing board of 
FRTA held its first official meeting in May 1979, 
and contracting for transit services commenced two 
months later. 

In compliance with the laws of the Commonwealth, 
FRTA contracts for all transit services. It is 
therefore organized and staffed to manage private 
operators. FRTA currently has the following staff 
positions: an administrator, an assistant to the 
administrator, and a transportation planner. This 
organization, shown in Figure 1, manages the day-to­
day functions of the transit authority, which 
includes two private operators under contract to 
FRTA. 

The administrator and the assistant to the admin­
istrator · are full-time employees of FRTA. They 
coordinate the transportation requirements of the 
service area with private operators and develop and 
implement annual budgets, service levels, and con­
tracts with social service agencies purchasing 

Figure 1. FATA organizational structure. 
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transportation. Moreover, the administrator col­
lects and evaluates performance measures and pre­
pares system performance reports for funding 
sources, the governing board, and the general pub­
lic. The administrator is also responsible for 
procurement of vehicles for subsequent lease to 
operators. 

The transportation planner, a member of the 
County Planning Department, supports the administra­
tor in service evaluation and planning. Since 
service contracts with operators are restricted to 
one year in duration, FRTA regularly evaluates use 
of the existing system and plans system improvements 
for subsequent inclusion in annual contracts with 
operators. 

'!'wo private operators provide transit service 
under contract to FRTA. One operator provides the 
majority of all fixed-route service available in the 
county in addition to demand-responsive service in 
the towns of Greenfield and Montague. The remaining 
demand-responsive service and subscription service 
are provided by another corporation. 

ORGANIZING THE TRANSIT AUTHORITY FOR CONTRACTED 
OPERATIONS 

One of the basic benefits of contracting for transit 
service is the reduced size of management and labor 
required by the transit authority to conduct opera­
tions. The reduction in physical staff require­
ments, however, is not accompanied by a reduction in 
functions performed by the authority. Rather, the 
basic functions of RTA management are retained but 
emphasis shifts from operational issues such as 
labor management to management of fiscal resources 
and contract performance monitoring. In addition, 
the RTA staff must promote the goals and objectives 
of the RTA within the service community as well as 
have an appreciation for the environment and the 
organization in which private operators function. 

At the outset of the organizational planning 
process, the functional responsibilities to be 
assumed hy the RTA and the private contractor must 
be delineated. This process should stem from a 
definition of the major functions inherent in the 
operation of a transit system irrespective of the 
service-delivery mechanism. Three general cate­
gories of functions that represent system planning, 
operations, and administration are suggested as 
points of departure for this process. Within each 
of these areas, subfunctions can be defined to 
produce a matrix similar to the example given below 
(D prime responsibility, + joint responsi­
bility, and 0 =input): 

Function 
System planning 

Demand estimation 
Analysis of service options 
Community involvement 

Operations 
Scheduling 
Route structure 
Dispatching 
Fare collection 
Vehicle maintenance 
Plant maintenance 
Safety and security 
Insurance 
Labor relations 
Service evaluation 

Administration 
Bookkeeping 
Accounting 
Purchasing 

Transit 
Authority 
D 

D 

0 
0 

D 

0 

+ 

+ 
+ 
+ 
D 

+ 
+ 
0 

Private 
Contractor 

0 

D 

0 
0 
D 
+ 
0 

D 

D 

+ 
+ 
+ 

+ 
+ 
0 
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Transit Private 
Function Authorit;i: Contractor 

Financing D 
Fare structure D 

Legal counsel + + 
Marketing 0 

CuHutlU nit y re la Lions ... 
Institutional coordination D 

By using this matrix, the planner can work with the 
community organizers of transit to assign responsi­
bilities to the private contractor and the transit 
authority. 

The above matrix identifies two types of respon­
sibility as well as provision for formal input. 
Prime responsibility implies that control over the 
implementation of the item rests within one organi­
zation through either the terms of a contract or the 
charter of the transit authority. Joint responsi­
bility implies that both organizations have respon­
sibility for a subfunction within the confines of 
their own organization or responsibility is shared 
between the two entities. Finally, formal input 
requires one organization to develop and submit 
recommendations on the implementation of the suh­
function to the entity that has prime responsi­
bility. The delegation of authority in the matrix 
shown above illustrates a typical division of func­
tions for a rural transit authority that contracts 
for service delivery. The rationale for the assign­
ments is explained helow. 

System planning is the sole responsibility of the 
transit authority. This assignment is recommended 
since the authority itself is typically charged with 
this function as a precondition for the receipt of 
funding from a number of sources. Moreover, the 
products of these efforts directly affect policy 
decisions and fiscal actions made by the R~A govern­
ing body. Once operations have commenced, however, 
the contractor should provide input to the analysis 
and selection of service options. The contractor 
will be aenoitive to the hcncfits und shortfalls of 
each option as a consequence of meeting demand with 
the initial package of options. 

Responsibility for operations, with the exception 
of the route structure and the schedule for fixed­
route service, rests with the contractor. Routes 
will be defined within the planning process and, 
given their propensity to be affected by political 
considerations, should remain the responsibility of 
the transit authority. Similarly, service scheduled 
along fixed routes should remain within the purview 
of the RTA. 

Four subfunctions are shared between the organi­
zations. Fare collection includes both revenues 
from the farebox and payment for transportation 
service by groups that purchase transportation, such 
as social service agencies. In most situations, the 
contractor will be vested with the responsibility 
for the collection and accounting of cash from the 
farebox while the RTA will collect funds from groups 
that purchase services and disburse them to the 
contractor under the terms of the contract. 

Insurance is a joint responsibility, and each 
organization is responsible for specific insurance 
packages. For example, the contractor may he re­
quired to carry coverage for collision and liability 
under the terms of its contract while the RTA will 
require insurance to cover the actions taken by the 
members of its board. Contractors should be advised 
of the specific coverage limits required under the 
contract in the bid request package to obviate any 
uncertainty in the type and extent of coverage 
necessary. 

Under provisions of Section 13c of the Urban Mass 
Transportation Act of 1964 (as amended}, transit 
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authorities must meet several requirements in order 
to be certified by the U.S. Department of Labor. 
1\lthough the TITA l!!hould noL luvolve lL,;elf wlth the 
management of labor in the contractor's organiza­
tion, both parties should understand the intent of 
Section 13c and implement labor policies consistent 
with the regulation. Toward this end, the RTA and 
the contractor should share the burden of compliance. 

Service evaluation will be the most important 
function performed by an RTA that contracts for 
services. The evaluation process will identify to 
what degree goals and obiectives of the system are 
being met and to what degree the contractor is 
fulfilling his or her contractual obligations. The 
process must be a joint venture, however, since t.he 
contractor will have to collect and forward service 
data to the RTA to enable the analysis to be per­
formed. Furthermore, contract reporting on cost, 
labor, and use of equipment will have to be inte­
grated with service data to develop a comprehensive 
evaluation. Under all contracting agreements, the 
contractor should be required to support the service 
evaluation process and view it not as a necessary 
evil but as a constructive tool for improving ser­
vice availability. 

Many administrative functions will be conducted 
concurrently in both organizations. Routine book­
keeping and accounting must be performed by each 
entity in a manner consistent with standard account­
ing principles. Both organizations will also re­
quire legal counsel. Community relations, however, 
should be a shared responsibility. The operator and 
the RTA must both remernher that they are providing a 
service to the community and must be responsive to 
complaints, suggestions, and compliments from this 
group. Private operators should remember that they 
are representing their firm and the RTA to each 
patron and should be courteous and attentive to each 
patron's needs. 

Purchasing of equipment can be vested with either 
organization. Within the case study RTA, vehicles 
are procured by the RTA and leased to operators. 
However, it is conceivable that the contractor could 
be required to furnish all vehicles under the terms 
of the contract. Policies on the use of capital 
assistance funds vary by state, and consequently an 
RTA may be required to purchase vehicles for lease 
to private operators. Similarly, policies and 
procedures at the state level may affect the ability 
of private operators to use the equipment for trans­
porting other client groups. The costs and benefits 
of both approaches are beyond the scope of this 
study but should be carefully analyzed by the plan­
ner before a decision is made. 

Financing and institutional coordination will be 
major work i terns to be accomplished by the RTA. 
Both combined could conceivably command a majority 
of the administrator's time. Both functions must 
remain within the RTA to avoid any conflict of 
interest. Marketing is also recommended as an RTA 
responsibility. Again, vesting this subfunction 
with the RTA avoids any conflicts of interest and 
also promotes the development of a long-term market­
ing strategy. 

The next step of the organizational planning 
process for a new system that intends to use private 
operators should be the development of verifiable 
objectives that the management staff is to accom­
plish. This process should be approached by the 
functional areas developed in the aforementioned 
discussion. 

Within each functional category, objectives 
consistent with the overall goals and objectives of 
the system ::::hould be developed. For eAarnp le, the 
following objectives may be developed for the plant 
and equipment maintenance functions: 
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1. The system's average fleet age shall not 
exceed 4 years. 

2. Vehicle downtime shall not exceed 72 h/vehi­
cle/year. 

Both objectives have measurable outputs yet provide 
the authority's staff with flexibility in attaining 
their intent through a contract with a private 
operator. 

After basic objectives have been established, 
they must be rank ordered to correspond with the 
following factors: 

l· Importance to the general goals and objectives 
of the RTA, 

2. Level and degree of skill required to accom­
plish the objective, and 

3, Frequency and total amount of time required to 
address the objective. 

Organizing the objectives according to the above 
criteria will result in a hierarchy of objectives 
and functions similar to the example shown in Figure 
2. In this example, the key function of the au­
thority, contract management, would be decomposed 
into subfunctions such as financial management and 
performance management. Furthermore, each of these 
subfunctions would have a numher of associated 
objectives to provide a more comprehensive portrait 
of the organization's mission. The relative impor­
tance of each function will be contingent on the 
goals and objectives of transit within the local 
area. 

Once the functions and objectives have been 
defined and organized, the next stage of the plan­
ning process is the grouping of functions into 
clearly defined staff positions. This stage will be 
among the most important, and individuals with 
appropriate academic and experiential backgrounds 
for each position must be sought. Therefore, func­
tions should be combined into positions for which 
there are likely to be qualified applicants. An 
important overriding consideration is the responsi­
bility to be vested in the private operator. Many 
of these responsibilities should not be duplicated 
in the transit authority organization since they 
represent an unnecessary redundancy of roles. 

SELECTING AN ADMINISTRATOR 

Undoubtedly, the key position on the authority staff 

Figure 2. Hierarchy of functional objectives. 
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will be the administrator/executive director. The 
individual who fills this position will be vested 
with the authority to manage and direct the con­
tract(s) with the private operator. Moreover, he or 
she will represent the transit authority to the 
citizens in the service area. In light of this 
important and highly visible role, the following 
guidelines are offered in developing the job de­
scription for the administrator/executive director: 

l· The administrator should have an academic 
and/or experiential background in management. 
Emphasis should be placed on financial management, 
including budget development, cost estimating, 
cash-flow analysis, and basic accounting. 

2. Whenever possible, the administrator should be 
familiar with the process of contracting for ser­
vices (as opposed to equipment). Specific experi­
ence in the preparation of bid requests and/or 
requests for proposals and contract negotiating 
skills is recommended. 

3. A familiarity with public transit policy at 
the state and federal level is recommended since it 
will enhance the authority's ability to use the 
resources available to the system. 

4. The administrator should be required to have 
proven written and oral communications skills. Both 
skills will be required to conduct the affairs of 
the authority. 

s. The help-wanted sections of transit trade 
publications should be reviewed, and the attributes 
and skills required for managing transit systems of 
similar size should be inventoried. It should be 
recognized that the authority will be competing for 
applicants with other transit systems. 

6. The need for a broad-based understanding of 
public transit operations and planning should be 
emphasized. Overemphasizing one area may result in 
a manager who is too narrowly focused. 

7. There should be no attempt to acquire a "tran­
sit expert". Many small systems are well-managed by 
individuals who have a strong managerial background 
gained from experience in such organizations as 
social service agencies, local government, and small 
businesses. Specific transit expertise can be 
enhanced through enrollment in training programs 
such as the Small Urban and Rural Transit Manager's 
Workshop of the National Highway Institute. 

These guidelines, in conjunction with the hierarchy 
of functional objectives, can he used as a measuring 
rod against which applicants called for an interview 
can be evaluated. 

SUPPORT STAFF 

Often, administrators become overburdened with the 
recordkeeping inherent in the operation of an RTA, 
especially an authority that contracts for transit 
services. Financial records, meeting minutes, 
progress reports, and other related i terns of data 
may cause an administrator to focus on data organi­
zation and storage rather than on the impacts of the 
information on the transit system. These data 
management functions can be efficiently and effec­
tively carried out by an administrative assistant. 

In addition to performing information management 
functions, the administrative assistant should be 
capable of temporarily assuming the administrator's 
job. Rather than leaving a void during the admini­
strator's annual J eave or unexpected illness, the 
administrative assistant should be trained to per­
form the administrator's basic functions under the 
guidance of the administrator. A key benefit of 
having an administrative assistant familiar with the 
administrator's duties will be realized when the 



32 

administrator resigns hi s or her position~ The 
assistant will be able to temporarily assume respon­
sibility for the operation of the RTA ancl. Pn~hlp ~he 

RTA board to conduct a comprehensive and systematic 
search for a replacement while the RTA remains fully 
operational. It should be noted, however, that the 

opportunity to compete for the administrator's 
position when a vacancy 

A variety of other 
performed by the RTA. 
noteworthy is planning 

occurs. 
functions will have to be 

Perhaps one of the most 
for future transit needs. 

Ho>;·;re• ... c r, b'.!d.gct.3 .:1.r..d the u.ee d t o mini1ni28 Li1e nurnher 

of staff positions in contracting for service de­
livery often prohihit the acquisition of a full-time 
planner. Organizers of new transit systems can 
overcome these problems b y imaginatively tapping the 
pool of resources already availahle in the commu­
nity. For example, most counties support a planning 
department that typically performs transportation 
planning functions. Transit organizers should 
strive to construct an agreement whereby the RTA has 
access to a certain percentage of a planner's time. 
The agreement may call for specific annual projects 
to be conducted, such as an annual transit develop­
ment plan that includes ridership p r ojections. The 
value of these services could be applied against the 
county government's contribution to the RTA budget, 
or a formal contractual agreement could be consum­
mated in which the costs of such services would be 
reimbursed by the RTA. 

Similarly, organizers of new systems should 
identify the range and extent of support services 
offered by their state departments of transporta­
tion. Current federal assistance programs allow 
states to retain up to 15 percent of their Section 
18 appropriation for program management. Many 
states have provided RTAs with planning assistance, 
vehicle procurement guidelines, and other selected 
functions that the RTA cannot support on its own. 
Tapping this resource during the early stages of new 
system planning will enhance the system's quality of 
operations. 

Finally, the RTA board itself can be a valuable 
source of spec i fic expertise in a number of func­

tional areas. Appointing individuals who have 
backgrounds in some of the skill area,; required by 
the RTA will foster hette r policies and provide a 
ready source of advice. For e><ample, an accountant 
on the board could provide the aruninistrator with 
assistance in establishing contractual cost-report­
ing requirements. Although it is unlikely that a 
"panel of experts" will be selected as board mem­
bers, the backgrounds and talents of those chosen 
should be applied whenever possible. 

ORGANIZATIONAL INTERACTIONS 

The effective and timely completion of the functions 
of the RTA depends on the establishment and perpetu­
ation of clear lines of communication between the 
transit authority and the contractor. The adminis­
trator must be given the authority to deal directly 
with the contractor. Without this control, the 
administrator will be handicapped in attempting to 
respond to problems that occur between regularly 
scheduled meetings of the governing board. Specifi­
cally, the administrator should he capable of di­
recting (a) financial matters within the scope of 
the contract; ( b) contract reporting requirements, 
including service evaluation; ( c) conflicts in 
resource allocation (scheduling); and (d) resolution 
of patron complaints. 

Any issue beyond the scope of the contract, 
however, should he <lirected to a committee of the 
governing board or the board itself for resolution. 
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Rgurc 3. Organizational strucrurn of private, for-µrurit transportation firm. 
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Although an R'l'A should avoid imposing an organi­
zational structure on a private contractor, it is 
important that the coll\!llunication link between the 
RTA and the contractor be formalized. The RTA 
administrator should have a counterpart within the 
contractor's organization through which all contract 
direction is channeled. Ideally, this individual 
should be the general manager or president of the 
contractor's organization [see Figur e 3 (~) l. 
Communications with individuals below this level can 
result in misinterpretation and potential conflicts 
between management and operating departments. In 
light of this, requests for bids and/or proposals 
should clearly indicate that the contractor will be 
required to appoint a contract manager who is ca­
pable of acting on behalf of the corporation in all 
matters relating to the contract. 

CONCLUSIONS 

Continued pressure to slow the growth in public-sec­
tor employment while continuing to provide essential 
services will cause many rural communities to seek 
a l ternative methods of delivering transit service. 
Private contractors will be increasingly turned to 
for the actual operation of the transit system while 
the public sector focuses on the establishment of 
overall policies. Public transit authorities will 
therefore have to be organized and staffed to de­
velop policy recommendations and evaluate contract 
performance. 

The shift from operational issues to contract 
management must be reflected in the organizational 
planning process when new systems are conceived. 
Planners must clearly define the roles of the RTA 
and the contractor prior to developing specific 
position descriptions for the RTA staff. Generally, 
the critical skill area will be management. Over­
emphasizing specific skills, such as vehicle mainte­
nance programming or even planning, may be disas­
trous. The administration must be capable of inter­
preting performance measures and taking action to 
correct problems before they affect the health of 
the transit system. Although specific transit 
P-XpPri P. nC:".'.' !".ay be beneficial, 
ment ability should remain 
shaping the staff. 

demonstrated managc­
the dominant force 
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Finally, the key staff position, the administra­
tor, must be given the authority and the flexibility 
to direct the contractor within the bounds of the 
contract. Without this flexibility, problems will 
go unsolved and overburden the RTA governing board. 
More important, members of the service community 
will not perceive the transit system to be respon­
sive to their needs and consistent with the cost of 
service. 
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Planning for Transit Development in an Era of 

Fiscal Scarcity 

DAVID J. FORKENBROCK 

An approach to transit development planning is presented that grew out of a 
research effort to formulate planning guidelines for the Iowa Department of 
Transportation for application to small urban and rural areas. A critique of 
the.transit planning process is presented. It is concluded that planners must 
act not only as technical experts but also as facilitators who strive to ensure 
that local preferences and needs are reflected in the service ultimately pro­
vided . A "budget-constraint" approach to transit development planning is 
then laid out. Through surveys of transit users, the general public, business 
leaders, and political officials. views regarding goals and objectives are ob­
tained. The results of the survey are discussed in a public meeting, where 
those in attendance may express their views. Out of these contacts with 
the public, the planner formulates and ranks a series of social objectives for 
transit in the area. The objectives constitute a basis for generating develop­
mental alternatives. Each of the several alternatives is aimed at attaining 
the same objectives, but they vary in scale and, hence, in cost. Decision 
makers are thus able to perceive the incremental benefits and costs of moving 
from the smallest to larger alternatives. The approach allows citizen views 
to become the basis for the transit plan, and decision makers are enabled 
to make informed choices rather than merely respond to a finalized plan. 

During the past decade, public transportation in 
small urban and rural areas has made major strides 
forward. As we enter the 1980s, however, the future 
of transit assistance programs at the federal level 
is not favorable. The impetus for starting new sys­
tems as well as for continued transit development, 
then, will increasingly have to come from the local 
and state levels of government. 

This paper presents an approach to planning that 
aims at maximizing the ability of transit to respond 
to local needs, preferences, and desires. In the 
simplest terms, the rationale for this approach is 
that, since transit is a public service, it must be 
accountable to public choice. Taxpayers are more 
likely to support local expenditures on a transit 
system when they (a) have participated in the plan­
ning process from the beginning and (b) ultimately 
receive the level and nature of service they desire. 

The approach to transit development presented in 
this paper grew out of a research effort to formu­
late planning guidelines for the Iowa Department of 
Transportation (l:)· Because the service environment 
and federal requirements for larger urban systems 
(those that serve cities of 50 0 00 population or 
more) are very different from systems found in small 

urban and rural areas, the planning needs differ as 
well. The approach suggested here is geared toward 
the latter types of services, both for new systems 
and those already in operation. 

In the first section of the paper, common defi­
ciencies of the transit planning process are con­
sidered. Transit development plans (TDPs) for nu­
merous localities across the United States were 
reviewed as part of this evaluation. In the second 
section, a participatory approach to preparing tran­
sit plans for small urban and rural areas is sug­
gested. This method, called the "budget-constraint" 
approach, is offered as a means of facilitating 
greater involvement in the planning process by cit­
izens and decision makers. 

CRITIQUE OF TRANSIT DEVELOPMENT PLANNING 

A review of documents on transit development plan­
ning indicates several common shortcomings. These 
deficiencies include (a) overemphasis on descriptive 
presentations, (b) failure to arrive at a real 
statement of purpose for transit, (c) limited in­
volvement by citizens, and (d) lack of clear choices 
for decision makers. Each of these difficulties is 
discussed in turn, and then an approach to transit 
development planning that seeks to avoid them is 
presented. 

Overemphasis on Descriptive Presentations 

Most TDPs place heavy emphasis on a comprehensive 
description of the area: its population, geography, 
economic base, and the various forms of transporta­
tion available. There is no question that existing 
conditions must be understood before meaningful 
plans can be formulated; unfortunately, many TDPs 
amount to little more than a regional description. 
This description implicitly becomes the basis for 
requests to the state for transit assistance, as 
much as to say, "Because of the conditions existing 
within our region, we request •••• " 

The point is that careful analysis of the region 
is often lacking in terms of transportation needs 


